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Breaking New Ground 
Agricultural producers are reminded to consult with FSA and NRCS 
before breaking out new ground for production purposes as doing 
so without prior authorization may put a producer’s federal farm 
program benefits in jeopardy. This is especially true for land that 
must meet Highly Erodible Land (HEL) and Wetland Conservation 
(WC) provisions.  

Producers with HEL determined soils are required to apply tillage, 
crop residue and rotational requirements as specified in their 
conservation plan.   

Producers should notify FSA as a first point of contact prior to 
conducting land clearing or drainage type projects to ensure the 
proposed actions meet compliance criteria such as clearing any 
trees to create new cropland, then these areas will need to be 
reviewed to ensure such work will not risk your eligibility for 
benefits.  

Landowners and operators complete the form AD-1026 - Highly 
Erodible Land Conservation (HELC) and Wetland Conservation 
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(WC) Certification to identify the proposed action and allow FSA to 
determine whether a referral to Natural Resources Conservation 
Service (NRCS) for further review is necessary. 

 
April Loan Interest Rates 
Farm Operating - Direct 2.875%  

Farm Ownership: Direct 4.00%  

Farm Ownership: Direct Down Payment, Beginning Farmer 1.50%  

Farm Storage Facility Loan (7 years) 2.250%   

 

 
Agriculture Meetings & Program Deadlines 
April 10th - Free One on One Ag Advising Sessions, 9 to 3:30; Wamogo, High School, 98 Wamogo 
Road, Litchfield, CT; Mackenzie.white@uconn.edu  

April 12th - Unleashing the Power of Your Numbers; Five Keys to Farm Profit, 6 to 8 pnm; CT Farm 
Bureau, 78 Beaver Road , Wethersfield, CT; info@cfba.org 

April 18th - Free One on One Ag Advising Sessions; 9 to 3:30; Fairfield County Extension Center, 
67 Stony Hill Road, Bethel, CT; Mackenzie.white@uconn.edu 

April 20th - Drought Preparedness for CT Farmers, 7 to 9 pm, Middlesex County Extension, 
Haddam, CT; 860-581-8554 

April 20th - Heritage Breeds for Today's Needs, 6:30 to 8:30 pm, UConn, WB Young Building, 
Room 100, RichardJL@MansfieldCT.org or 860-429-3330 

April 23rd - New CT Farmer Alliance Spring Shindig, 12 to 3 pm, Gentle Giant Farm, 85 School 
Street, Middlefield, CT; http://newctfarmers.com 

April 29th - 108th Annual Sheep, Wool & Fiber Festival, 9 to 4, Tolland Agricultural Center, 24 
Hyde Avenue,  Vernon, CT; http://www.ctsheep.org/sheep_wool__fiber_festival 

May 19th - Deadline to sign up for NRCS seasonal high tunnel, water conservation, solving water, 
air, and animal waste issues, reduce erosion, improve wildlife habitat and conservation. Contact 
your local NRCS office. https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/main/ct/contact/local/ 
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Farm Reconstitutions 
When changes in farm ownership or operation take place, a farm reconstitution is necessary. The 
reconstitution — or recon — is the process of combining or dividing farms or tracts of land based on 
the farming operation.  

To be effective for the current Fiscal Year (FY), farm combinations and farm divisions must be 
requested by August 1 of the FY for farms subject to the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and 
Price Loss Coverage (PLC) program.  A reconstitution is considered to be requested when all: 

• of the required signatures are on FSA-155 
• other applicable documentation, such as proof of ownership, is submitted. 

Total Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) and non-ARC/PLC farms may be reconstituted at any 
time. 

 
Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) Farm Loan programs require that applicants have a satisfactory credit 
history. A credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are 
reviewed to verify outstanding debts, if bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash 
flow.   

Information found on a customer’s credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in 
conducting FSA business.  

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and will 
provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit report, it is 
up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any errors or inaccuracies.  

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score.  

• Make sure to pay bills on time. Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can 
be an effective way to remember payment due dates. 

• Pay down existing debt.  
• Keep your credit card balances low. 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts. 

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply for a 
loan after improving or correcting your credit report.  

 
Communication is Key in Lending 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) is committed to providing our farm loan borrowers the tools necessary 
to be a success. A part of ensuring this success is providing guidance and counsel from the loan 
application process through the borrower’s graduation to commercial lending institutions. While it is 
FSA’s commitment to advise borrowers as they identify goals and evaluate progress, it is crucial for 
borrowers to communicate with their farm loan staff when changes occur. It is the borrower’s 
responsibility to alert FSA to any of the following:  



• Any proposed or significant changes in the farming operation; 
• Any significant changes to family income or expenses; 
• The development of problem situations; 
• Any losses or proposed significant changes in security 

In addition, if a farm loan borrower cannot make payments to suppliers, other creditors, or FSA on 
time, contact your farm loan staff immediately to discuss loan servicing options. For more 
information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov 

 
USDA Packages Disaster Protection with Loans to Benefit 
Specialty Crop and Diversified Producers 
Free basic coverage and discounted premiums available for new and underserved loan applicants.  

Producers who apply for FSA farm loans will be offered the opportunity to enroll in new disaster loss 
protections created by the 2014 Farm Bill.  The new coverage, available from the Noninsured Crop 
Disaster Assistance Program (NAP), is available to FSA loan applicants who grow non-insurable 
crops, so this is especially important to fruit and vegetable producers and other specialty crop 
growers. 

New, underserved and limited income specialty growers who apply for farm loans could qualify for 
basic loss coverage at no cost, or higher coverage for a discount. The basic disaster coverage 
protects at 55 percent of the market price for crop losses that exceed 50 percent of 
production.  Covered crops include “specialty” crops, for instance, vegetables, fruits, mushrooms, 
floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, honey, syrup, hay, forage, grazing 
and energy crops.  FSA allows beginning, underserved or limited income producers to obtain NAP 
coverage up to 90 days after the normal application closing date when they also apply for FSA 
credit.  

In addition to free basic coverage, beginning, underserved or limited income producers are eligible 
for a 50 percent discount on premiums for the higher levels of coverage that protect up to 65 
percent of expected production at 100 percent of the average market price. Producers also may 
work with FSA to protect value-added production, such as organic or direct market crops, at their 
fair market value in those markets.  Targeted underserved groups eligible for free or discounted 
coverage are American Indians or Alaskan Natives, Asians, Blacks or African Americans, Native 
Hawaiians or other Pacific Islanders, Hispanics, and women.  

FSA offers a variety of loan products, including farm ownership loans, operating loans and 
microloans that have a streamlined application process.   

Growers need not apply for an FSA loan, nor be a beginning, limited resource, or underserved 
farmer, to be eligible for Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program assistance. To learn more, 
visit www.fsa.usda.gov/nap or www.fsa.usda.gov/farmloans, or contact your local FSA office at 
https://offices.usda.gov 

 
Annual Review of Payment Eligibility for New Crop Year 
All participants of FSA programs who request program benefits are required to submit a completed 
CCC-902 (Farming Operation Plan) and CCC-941 Average Gross Income (AGI) Certification and 
Consent to Disclosure of Tax Information to be considered for payment eligibility and payment 
limitation applicable for the program benefits.   
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Participants are not required to annually submit new CCC-902s for payment eligibility and payment 
limitation purposes unless a change in the farming operation occurs that may affect the 
determination of record. A valid CCC-902 filed by the participant is considered to be a continuous 
certification used for all payment eligibility and payment limitation determinations applicable for the 
program benefits requested.   

Participants are responsible for ensuring that all CCC-902 and CCC-941 and related forms on file in 
the county Office are correct at all times. Participants are required to timely notify the county office 
of any changes in the farming operation that may affect the determination of record by filing a new 
or updated CCC-902 as applicable.                                  

Changes that may require a NEW determination include, but are not limited to, a change of: 

•  Shares of a contract, which may reflect: 

                -A land lease from cash rent to share rent 

                -A land lease from share rent to cash rent (subject to the cash rent tenant rule) 

                -A modification of a variable/fixed bushel-rent arrangement 

• The size of the producer’s farming operation by the addition or reduction of cropland that 
may affect the application of a cropland factor 

• The structure of the farming operation, including any change to a member's share 
• The contribution of farm inputs of capital, land, equipment, active personal labor, and/or 

active personal management 
• Farming interests not previously disclosed on CCC-902 including the farming interests of a 

spouse or minor child 
• Financial status that may affect the 3-year average for the determination of average AGI or 

other changes that affects eligibility under the average adjusted gross income limitations. 

Participants are encouraged to file or review these forms within the deadlines established for each 
applicable program for which program benefits are being requested.  

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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